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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the Virtual Full Town Council meeting held on Wednesday 12th August 2020 at 5.30pm via link: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84205896685?pwd=OVYvQWxGTG9GcC8xYmlUMm0vSzRRdz09
 
Present:


Mayor Cllr J Skinner (in the Chair) 
Councillors:
Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech, Mr S Bell, Mr P Darby, Mr G Edwards, Mr B Holmes (from 5.55pm), Mr C Houghton, Mrs S Matthews, Mr I Pilcher
Town Clerk:

Mr R Bishop
Office Administrator:

Mrs H Duggan
Breckland District Cllr:
Mr D Wickerson

Public 



2
Prayers were led by the Mayor.

1. Apologies and reason for absence

1.1. Cllr L Scott  – work commitments
1.2. Cllr K Sandle – work commitments

1.3. Cllr W Bensley – holiday

1.4. Cllr E Colman – NCC meeting clash

1.5. Cllr I Sherwood – prior commitment

2. Declarations of Interest – for items included on the Agenda.

2.1    There were no declarations of interest.
17.30pm – the meeting was opened to the Public – see Appendix 2

17.40pm – the meeting resumed.

3. Reports: Police, principal authority etc
3.1 
Police Report
A report from PC Jo Higgins was circulated just prior to the meeting as follows:
“I can assure you that the Police best to my knowledge have not commented or held the council responsible for any reports of Anti-social behaviour on the Rec or any of the other play areas in town. My stance on the subject is that the rec is exactly where the young people should be, making use of the open space and excellent facilities the TC has provided.  The skate park in particular is always in constant use.   I have been in touch with Kerry regularly who has passed on some of the residents’ complaints the TC are receiving.   However, whilst I am keen and happy for the TC to get residents to phone 101 when a problem is occurring, what we are actually getting a lot of the time are complaints that are not really reasonable to deal with such as kids on the Rec making noise at 5.10pm on a Sunday. We have been down there numerous times and make it a patrol priority on every shift, but to date I am yet to find anyone doing anything criminal or anything they really shouldn’t be.  All the people I speak to are given words of advice, around inappropriate language, using or frequenting the younger children’s play area, littering and damage.  I have to say that all of the young people I speak to have been polite and engaging and I don’t want to unnecessarily harass them if they aren’t doing anything wrong.  That said I am aware that criminal damage and the broken glass and litter is an ongoing problem and we will continue to make it a patrol priority. Also be aware that I am equally getting the same type of complaints around The Oaklands play area and the Cricket/football club area which we are also trying to keep an eye on. I think as we discussed that there is a little bit of a clash of generations and with some intolerance on the older persons side and some inconsideration on the younger ones, maybe something we can try and educate them about together. I have attached the crime prevention survey that was completed for the rec in 2017 and whilst I appreciate some of it is not relevant maybe the TC could have another look and see if there is anything that could be improved to ease the situation.  I have attached the latest crime figures above as well.  Which in the grand scheme of things aren’t too bad.    We have also had some good results lately with 3 young males charged and found guilty of S4a Public Order, earlier in the year causing issues in a shop in town.  We conducted a drugs warrant last Thursday on Coronation Grove with some good results and it seems to of stopped all the complaints of drug dealing in that area. On another note there has been quite a lot of movement on The Splashes and NCC are doing a lot of work around the site at the moment and liaising closely with Police.   As a result, most of the ASB that we know some of the young people from those addresses have been responsible for has now ceased, both on the site and around town.” 

It was noted that further to the receipt of this report PC Jo Higgins had been requested to carry out more early evening patrols and had agreed to attend a future weekly meeting with the Mayor/Deputy Mayor and the Town Clerk.

3.2
County Councillor Report

Cllr Colman, unable to attend the meeting had provided a written report that was circulated 
to Cllrs prior to the meeting – see Appendix 3
3.3
Breckland Councillor Report
Cllr Wickerson provided a report on the following items;

Additional Grant Funding - Cllr Wickerson, had circulated prior the meeting, information from 

Breckland DC regarding additional Grant funding availability. See Appendix 4
It was agreed to circulate the Additional Grant Finding information with local business in Swaffham.

Anti-Social Behaviour - Cllr Wickerson highlighted the work of the Breckland Operational Partnership Team (BOPT) consisting of four Norfolk Police and two Breckland representatives. Tracy Baxter from BOPT was aware of the issues with the criminal damage at Halfacre and had promised to investigate it further.
Cllr Anscombe enquired about the electric car charging in town, income etc.

New Government Paper on Planning – Cllr Wickerson advised he was reading through the new government paper and was aware that there was a group with Breckland who were also reviewing the current Local Plan. Cllr Darby raised doubt as to whether the paper supported local government, citing it as a downward step and not an improvement.

4. Reports: Mayor, Town Clerk, Committees, Working Groups & Outside Bodies
4.1 Mayors report – 
The Mayor provided a report on the following events in plan for the town:
Classic Car & Family Fun Day Event - it was agreed the previous day, by the Working Group organising the event on the Recreation Ground, to regretfully cancel the event planned for Sunday 30th August 2020. They really appreciated all offers of support or help on the day, however there were still to many safety concerns to overcome, so it was decided to concentrate their efforts on organising a bigger and better event for August 2021. 
If anyone wishes to or knows of anyone happy to volunteer their services for next year, the organisers would be pleased to know, and anyone interested was asked to contact Ms Kerry Furnass at the Town Hall.

VJ Day Commemoration – this was planned for Saturday 15th August at 11am. There would be a two minute silence observed at the Buttercross, led by the Mayor and Mr Barrie Thorp from the Royal British Legion. The Town Crier will deliver a VE75 Cry at the Buttercross. The Mayor and Mr Thorp will then lay a wreath beside the Far East Prisoners of War plaque on the War Memorial. The Town Clerk confirmed a note of the event details had been circulated to all businesses in the Town Centre earlier by e-mail.
4.2
Urgent reports, correspondence, or information at the Mayors discretion 

There were no urgent items for discussion.
4.3 
Town Clerk’s report and Councillors questions relating to ongoing business – 


Town Clerk provided a report on the following items.

Green Britain Centre and Sacred Heart Projects - There is a lot of on-going work in relation to two projects at the moment, one at the Green Britain Centre and the other with the Sacred Heart Barn. The two Working Groups are currently involved in assessing the due diligence as the reports are received. The GBC Group will meet on Tuesday next week and the Barn Working Group will be meeting tomorrow. Both Groups will report back to the Full Council when they are in a position to do so. The public will be consulted on both projects and a final decision will be taken by the Full Council.


Virtual Meetings – since the last Full Council meeting, the Council have held Committee meetings for Planning, Estates, Transport and Market, as well as an Extraordinary Full Council meeting. There have been weekly virtual staff meetings, weekly Mayors/Clerks meetings, monthly liaison meetings with Breckland Council Leader re-Town Centre and other meetings where time or travel has been saved, such as the quarterly review with Watton regarding the work of the Project Support Officer. 

The Zoom meetings will continue for the foreseeable future and where possible we will phase in some Working Group meetings, plus Committees (where smaller groups of people are involved) as the government guidance allows and our risk assessments are carefully considered. 


Town Hall Office – we are on track to open to the public at some point in September. We have re-arranged the office to create space for social distancing 2m or 1m+, put in measures to keep staff safe. Most staff have been working partly at home, partly in the office, gradually our time at the Town Hall will increase over time. There will be screens put up in the reception and we have a head thermometer on order, the normal hand sanitiser and surface cleaning wipes. We are available by appointment only for the moment.
4.4 
Councillor questions.
Cllr Bell raised the question of when the Town Council would resume face to face meetings in  the Council Chamber. 
The Town  Clerk advised that plans were being finalised in the Town Hall for Health & Safety and PPE whilst awaiting government agreement to do so. It was noted that no Councils in Norfolk were currently holding face to face meetings. It was also noted that due to the unusual weather conditions on Monday, the Market Committee meeting had experienced problems with internet connections however it was acknowledged that given the number of zoom meetings so far held this had been an exceptional evening and not a usual occurrence.

The Town Clerk emphasised the safety of the staff and Cllrs was paramount and government guidance was required before any face to face meetings could be held, October would possibly be the earliest that could happen, if at all this year.

The Town Clerk was aware some Cllrs wished to return to face to face meetings however until the Government guidance came through this could not happen: Cllrs were kindly asked refrain from continually pushing the agenda point as it was out of his hands and the constant asking was not helping matters.  

The issue of meetings of 30 people was raised by Cllr Bell, but the Town Clerk confirmed that this was for Weddings and Funerals and guidelines for those are different, as they are for hospitality venues. The issue of health and safety was that the Town Clerk would be held responsible by the Council and the Council cannot instruct anyone to act contrary to the law.

Cllr Matthews raised concerns regarding the recent Market Committee meeting and the lack of market representation, citing the earlier 5.30pm meeting start time as a possible reason for lack of attendance. This was suggested as an issue for the monthly Council meetings affecting those Cllrs who worked and struggled to make the earlier time of 5.30pm. 
The Mayor acknowledged that Cllrs needed to reconsider the timings of all meetings. 
5. Minutes 
5.1 
The minutes of Friday, 5th June 2020 Extraordinary Full Council Meeting were agreed as a true and accurate account.

5.1 The minutes of Wednesday, 8th July 2020 – Full Council Meeting were amended  - under Breckland Council’s report P.437 item 3.3 to read Cllr Sherwood, not Cllr Wickerson and then agreed as a true and accurate account.

5.2 The minutes of Wednesday, 29th July 2020 – Extraordinary Full Council Meeting were agreed as a true and accurate account.
Cllr Edwards raised concerns regarding the termination of the meeting as he had left the meeting when he believed the purpose of the meeting had been concluded however the meeting had continued.
It was explained to Cllr Edwards that the Mayor is the only person who can call a meeting to a close and until that time a meeting is considered open. 

It had been Cllr Edwards own choice to leave the meeting and having done so was therefore unaware the meeting had continued as the Mayor had not formally closed it.
6. Finance:

1.1. Accounts for payment for August 2020 - see Appendix 1.

An updated list of payments was circulated for Council approval and after discussion the accounts were agreed.

All queries raised were answered and accepted.
It was agreed to accept the accounts for payment for August 2020.
1.1. Pandemic rent relief for Sues News.


The Town Council granted three months free rental back at the start of the pandemic, from April to June inclusive.

After discussion it was proposed by Cllr Anscombe, seconded by Cllr Houghton to offer a rent reduction of 50% for the period of July, August & September .

It was agreed by 7 votes for, 2 abstentions to agree to a rent reduction, for Sues News, of 50% for the period of July, August & September.

1.2. Draft Service Level Agreement with Swaffham Museum Ltd Re-TIC 2020-23.

It was noted the principle was established approximately 10 years ago, when the Public Toilets and Former TIC building were conveyed to the Town Council, that a TIC service would be funded out of the rental from the former TIC premises. The agreement was for a further three-year period, this was debated previously by the Estates Committee and was recommended for approval.

It was unanimously agreed to approval the Service Level Agreement with Swaffham Museum Ltd Re-TIC for a further three years, 2020-23.

Cllr Anscombe raised the question about a customer service audit of the TIC and volunteer training etc as part of the ongoing TIC SLA. It was suggested this would be something the Estates Committee could look at creating.

It was unanimously agreed the Estates Committee would look to create an SLA audit of Customer Service and volunteer training delivered by the TIC.

1.3. Internal Auditors final report from Auditing Solutions Ltd for 2019-20.


The Final Internal Auditors Report was circulated a few weeks previously in the weekly correspondence. 

The Town Clerk explained the topic now featured on the current agenda as it was the first available agenda of the Town Council since its receipt, so it could be formally recorded as received. 

Cllrs were asked to send in any comments they had to the Town Clerk who would pass them to the Auditors.

1.4. Retrospective permission from Breaking Records Fitness (commercial) to use the Haspall’s Road recreation Ground (Free of Charge) for the purpose of outdoor fitness sessions.


The Town Clerk noted the correspondence on this issue was self-explanatory; ‘Breaking Records Fitness’ had already started using the Recreation Ground for fitness sessions, a commercial operation without prior Council consent, hence retrospective permission was sought and subject to permission being given, the Council needed to consider whether to charge? 


Consideration was given to the fact that the organisation usually hired the Community Centre, and if they are to be allowed to continue using the Recreation Ground free of charge, they could delay going back to the Community Centre and this could be a further loss of income to Iceni Partnership.

After discussion, it was proposed by Cllr Edwards, seconded by Cllr Pilcher, that the Town Clerk be given discretion to agree a suitable amount to charge for the use of the Recreation Ground.

It was unanimously agreed to allow the Town Clerk the discretion to agree a suitable amount to charge for the use of the Recreation Ground.


It was further proposed by Cllr Beech, seconded by Cllr Skinner that the Council agree a fee structure to charge for the use of all Council owned property and land.

It was unanimously agreed that the Council agree a fee structure to charge for the use of all Council owned properties and land.

1.5. Annual accounts for the year to 31st March 2020: -

i. Income and Expenditure Summary 2019-20

This was the final Income and Expenditure Summary for 2019-20 as presented to the Finance Committee on 3rd June.

Agreed as presented.
ii. Balance Sheet 2019-20

This was the final Balance Sheet for 2019-20 as presented to the Finance Committee on 3rd June.

Agreed as presented.
iii. Bank – Cash Reconciliation 2019.20


This was the final Bank – Cash Reconciliation for 2019-20 as presented to the Finance Committee on 3rd June.

Agreed as presented.
iv. Annual Return signed by RFO and Town Mayor 2019-20


This was the final Annual Return for 2019-20 as presented to the Finance Committee on 3rd June.

Agreed as presented and signed by the Mayor and the Town Clerk.
v. Annual signed Internal Audit Report 2019-20

This was the final Internal Audit for 2019-20 concluding the work completed and signed off by Stephen Christopher of Auditing Solutions Ltd.

Agreed as presented to receive the report as signed.

vi. Annual Governance Statement – Sections 1 -9 (read out by the Mayor) 2019-20.

The following statements were read out by the Mayor and Cllrs were asked to agree Yes/No on each statement:


We acknowledge as the members of Swaffham Town Council our responsibility for ensuring that there is a sound system of internal control, including arrangements for the preparation of the Accounting Statements. We confirm, to the best of our knowledge and belief, with respect to the Accounting Statements for the year ended 31 March 2020, that:

1. We have put in place arrangements for effective financial management during the year, and for the preparation of the accounting statements. YES

2. We maintained an adequate system of internal control including measures designed to prevent and detect fraud and corruption and reviewed its effectiveness. YES


3. We took all reasonable steps to assure ourselves that there are no matters of actual or potential non-compliance with laws, regulations and Proper Practices that could have a significant financial effect on the ability of this authority to conduct it busine or manage its finances. YES

4. We provided proper opportunity during the year for the exercise of electors’ rights in accordance with the requirements of the Accounts and Audit Regulations. NO, it was agreed the Town Clerk needed to add in a note regarding the delay which was due to COVID19.

5. We carried out an assessment of the risks facing this authority and took appropriate steps to manage those risks, including the introduction of internal controls and/or external insurance cover where required. YES


6. We maintained throughout the year an adequate and effective system of internal audit of the accounting records and control systems. YES

7. We took appropriate action on all matters raised in reports from internal and external audit. YES

8. We considered whether any litigation, liabilities or commitments, events or transactions, occurring either during or after the year-end, have a financial impact on this authority and, where appropriate, have included them in the accounting statements. YES

9. (For local councils only) Trust funds including charitable. In our capacity as the sole managing trustee we discharged our accountability responsibilities for the fund(s)/assets, including financial reporting and, if required, independent examination or audit. NO
The Annual Governance Statement was signed by the Mayor and the Town Clerk. 
7. Correspondence & Information received
7.1. General

a) 
Weekly correspondence or information 


It was noted all correspondence was circulated to Cllrs on a weekly basis.

c) 
Proposal by Cllr Judy Anscombe “that Swaffham Town Council endorses the proposed temporary external structure on Southern elevation for Market Cross Café at 15 Market Place, Swaffham, PE37 7AB.”

Details of the application were circulated in the meeting pack. Cllrs discussed the application and it was suggested to add a 3 month review timeline to the proposal. The proposal was then seconded by Cllr Scott and put to a vote.

It was unanimously agreed to endorse the proposed temporary external structure on Southern elevation for Market Cross Café at 15 Market Place, Swaffham, PE37 7AB, to be reviewed after three months.

d) 
Damage to fencing at Howard Close (correspondence from residents) adjacent to the Halfacre public footpath and request for the Town Council to help resolve the vandalism issue.


The Town Clerk confirmed this matter had been raised with the Police and was circulated prior to the meeting to inform the debate.


Following the earlier discussion with Cllr Wickerson it was decided to refer the matter to the Breckland Operational Partnership Team (BOPT) due to the anti-social behaviour and criminal damage.
e) 
Vandalism and anti-social behaviour at the Haspall’s Road Recreation Ground, (correspondence from residents).

The Town Clerk confirmed this matter had been raised with the Police and was circulated prior to the meeting to inform the debate.


Following the earlier discussion with Cllr Wickerson it was decided to refer the matter to the Breckland Operational Partnership Team (BOPT) due to the anti-social behaviour and criminal damage.
f) 
Timescale for reinstatement of a Town Councillor drop-in surgery at the Market.


The topic was raised by Cllr Ian Pilcher and it was acknowledged there would need to be a risk assessment carried out and various guidelines would need to be adhered to i.e. social distancing of 2m or 1m+ and hand sanitiser, signage etc. It was a question of timing and the Council needed to decide under the current guidelines, whether this could be safely achieved and if appropriate.


Cllrs debated the topic and it was proposed by Cllr Anscombe, seconded by Cllr Darby to delay the decision of the return of the Town Councillor drop-in surgery at the Saturday Market until the March 2021 Council meeting.

It was agreed to delay the decision of the return of the Town Councillor drop-in surgery at the Saturday Market until the March 2021 Council meeting.

g) 
To receive and consider items from Cllr Lindsay Beech (i) merchandising (ii) a design code for Swaffham.


Council Merchandising


Cllr Lindsay Beech suggested the Council consider purchasing additional Council merchandise – following the recent umbrella purchase – that could be sold on the Council gazebo on a Saturday, or through the Museum for added awareness and additional income.


Cllrs debated the subject and it was decided to defer the topic to the September Council meeting. 
It was agreed to defer the discussion of additional Council merchandise until the September Council meeting.

Design Code for Swaffham

Cllr Beech raised the topic of a Planning Design Code for Swaffham, as recently highlighted at the Planning Committee when discussing recent Barratt Homes Development application. Cllrs debated the topic and it was decided to ask the Planning Committee to progress it further.

1.1. Norfolk County Council

a) 
Notification of Norwich Western Link consultation which commenced on 27th July for an eight-week period, finishing on Friday 18th September.


It was noted this was a standard consultation exercise on the Norwich Western Link.

8. Dates of forthcoming meeting
	Finance Committee
	Mon
	17th Aug
	6.30pm
	Zoom virtual

	Planning & Built Environment Committee
	Tues
	 25th Aug
	4.00pm
	Zoom virtual

	Full Council 
	Wed
	9th Sept
	5.30pm
	Zoom virtual

	Human Resources & Governance Committee
	Thurs
	10th Sept
	12noon
	Zoom virtual

	Market, Events & Tourism Committee 
	Mon
	14th Sept
	5.30pm
	Zoom virtual

	Recreation & Community Services Committee
	Mon
	21st Sept
	5.30pm
	Zoom virtual

	Planning & Built Environment Committee
	Tues
	29th Sept
	4.00pm
	Zoom virtual


It was agreed to add the virtual meeting ID and Password to all future agendas.

9. ADMISSION TO MEETINGS ACT (PUBLIC BODIES) 1960:

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS following the exclusion of the public and press

9.1 
To receive and consider Section 106 progress report in respect of Persimmon, Barratt’s and Abel’s in respect of Street Lighting, Open Spaces and Play Areas and possible delegation to Finance Committee.


Cllr Pilcher proposed, seconded by Cllr Edwards, that the Finance Committee be tasked with negotiating the commuted sums and TO only to bring it back to the Full Town Council for any principle needs.

It was agreed 8 votes for, 2 abstentions to allow the Finance Committee to be tasked with negotiating the Section 106 commuted sums in respect of Persimmon, Barratt’s and Abel’s in respect of Street Lighting, Open Spaces and Play Areas and to only bring it back to the Full Town Council for any principle needs.

1.2. CONFIDENTIAL EXTRA - Green Britain Centre – Late Agenda item 


The Town Clerk confirmed a response had been received in the past 24 hrs from Breckland Council regarding the Town Council’s ‘fit for purpose’ resolution and submission of rectification costs and circulated to the GBC Working Group. 

A meeting of the Working Group would be held shortly (on Tuesday morning at 11.30am) to decide whether this was sufficient information to come back to the Town Council with a recommended course of action, or whether they would wish to continue with negotiations further, before making such a recommendation to the Council. 

It was noted that the latest exchange of e-mails would feature in the yellow file of correspondence circulated to all Councillors on Friday. Councillors were reminded that whilst negotiations are in progress, that this information is to be treated as confidential.

The meeting closed at 19.46pm

              Mayor………………
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Name Details Price VAT Total

793 Card Lloyds Bank Monthly credit card -

 Aug 20

3.00 £                  - £                

3.00 £                  

794 Card Displaypro PPE - Office Plastic screens 423.88 £              - £                

423.88 £               

795 Card White Hart Emergency Response Centre 300.00 £              - £                

300.00 £               

796 Card Amazon Town Hall - yard mirror 20.98 £                4.20 £              

25.17 £                 

797a Card Amazon PPE - face masks 22.40 £                - £                

22.40 £                 

797b Card Thermospan PPE - thermometers 39.99 £                - £                

39.99 £                 

798 Card DVLA Vehicleinformation.uk 5.95 £                  - £                

5.95 £                  

799 Card Amazon Batteries 9.32 £                  - £                

9.32 £                  

800 Card Amazon Paper towels 13.25 £                2.65 £              

15.90 £                 

801 Card Amazon Refuse Sacks 14.54 £                2.91 £              

17.45 £                 

802 Card Amazon Office whiteboard 19.15 £                3.83 £              

22.98 £                 

803 d/d Hitachi Truck Lease 

- Aug 20

 £            336.88   £            67.37 

404.25 £               

804 d/d SSE Southern Electric Public Toilets

 - electricity - July 20

 £            108.72   £             5.43 

114.15 £               

805 d/d SSE Southern Electric Town Hall 

- electricity - Q2 20

 £            588.92   £          117.78 

706.70 £               

806 d/d SSE Southern Electric Cemetery Chapel

 - electricity - July 20

 £              30.04   £             1.50 

31.54 £                 

807 d/d SSE SWALEC Buttercross

 - electricity - July 20

 £              77.96   £             3.89 

81.85 £                 

808 d/d SSE SWALEC Rec Ground Toilets

 - electricity - July 20

 £                   -     £                 -   

- £                    

Mobile Phone bills

 - July 20

 - Sue  £              21.01   £             4.20 

Mobile Phone bills

 - July 20 - Ruth

 £              21.01   £             4.20 

810 d/d WorldPay Monthly payment charges

 - July 20

 £              17.56   £             2.04 

19.60 £                 

 £         2,074.56   £          220.00   £           2,294.55 

811 BACS

Net Salaries

incl. staff travel expenses

Town Council salaries  £                   -   

 £         16,211.59 

Tax   £         1,798.20 

Employer National Insurance contribution  £         1,672.70 

Employee Nation Insurance contribution  £         1,345.03 

Employer Contribution  £         4,129.78 

Employee Contribution  £         1,316.45 

Town Hall - Rates  £         1,048.00   £                 -   

Market - Rates  £            349.00   £                 -   

Cemetery - Rates  £            190.00   £                 -   

Public Toilet - Rates   £            384.00   £                 -   

VOIP router & line - 720014 38.18 £                7.64 £              

Town Council - Fax & Broadband 720469  £              47.99   £             9.60 

Swaffham Heritage - Telephone 721230  £              47.17   £             9.43 

Town Council - Telephone 722922  £              87.61   £            17.52 

Town Council - Alarm 724968  £              13.00   £             2.60 

Town Wi-Fi - 336135  £              46.45   £             9.29 

816 Petty Cash

not required this month

 £                   -     £                 -   

 £                     -   

817 BACS Allotment Deposit Refund

A Taylor

 - SL30a

 £              40.00   £                 -   

 £                40.00 

818 BACS Allotment Deposit Refund

M Belcher 

- MF104

 £              40.00 

 £                40.00 

819 BACS APF Safety Services

Annual Fire Extingusher check  £            118.97   £            23.80 

 £              142.77 

820 BACS APG Sevices

Intruder alarm 

- annual service contract

 £            537.50   £          107.50 

 £              645.00 

821 BACS

Auditing Solutions Internal Audit 

- 2019/20

 £            445.00   £            89.00 

 £              534.00 

822 BACS Brook HR  HR Services

 - June 20

 £            400.20   £                 -   

 £              400.20 

823 BACS Countrywide Market Gazebos 

- May - July 20

 £            910.00   £          182.00 

 £           1,092.00 

824 BACS

EBC Pest Control Rec Ground - 

Toilets clean

 £              55.00   £                 -   

 £                55.00 

825  BACS

ICO Systems Anti Virus - monthly subscription  £                7.50   £             1.50 

 £                  9.00 

826 BACS JP Skips Cemetery skip

 £            137.50   £            27.50 

 £              165.00 

827 BACS K Lock maintenance Allotment gate lock

 £              30.00   £             6.00 

 £                36.00 

828 BACS Kevin Chapman Museum window sill replacement

 £            291.67   £            58.33 

 £              350.00 

829 BACS Lyreco Office stationery

 £              70.00   £            14.00 

 £                84.00 

830 BACS N Power Town  Hall Gas 

- Apr - May 20

 £              70.50   £                 -   

 £                70.50 

831 BACS Parker Planning Services Ban Centre 

- Consolation services

 £            360.00   £            72.00 

 £              432.00 

832 BACS Staff Expenses Claim 

Mobile phone expenses 

- Mar-July 20

 £                7.96   £             1.60 

 £                  9.56 

833 BACS Swaffham Heritage

TIC Sevice Level agreement 

- July 20 

 £         1,025.00   £                 -   

 £           1,025.00 

Office date points repairs

 £              73.10   £            14.62 

Town Hall Cellar batten holder

 £              42.50   £             8.50 

835 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Town Hall 

- July 20

 £            127.61   £                 -   

 £              127.61 

836 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Rec Ground 

- May /June 20

 £                3.91   £                 -   

 £                  3.91 

837 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Allotments SL1 - 

May /June 20

 £              79.23   £                 -   

 £                79.23 

838 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Allotments SL2 - 

May /June 20

 £              26.23   £                 -   

 £                26.23 

839 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Allotments TH - 

May /June 20

 £              59.70   £                 -   

 £                59.70 

Sub Total

 £       19,547.20   £          882.43   £         36,641.21 

840 BACS B H Doors Town Hall automatic Door 

- annual service

 £            125.00   £            25.00 

 £              150.00 

841 BACS Brook HR HR Services 

- July 20

 £            135.00   £                 -   

 £              135.00 

842 BACS Cooleraid Drinking Water

 - July 20

 £              11.85   £             2.37 

 £                14.22 

843 BACS Swaffham Building Supplies Public Toilet - 

repairs 27th July

 £              30.25   £             6.05 

 £                36.30 

844 BACS Swaffham Museum Annual Insurance reclaim  £            153.95   £                 -   

 £              153.95 

Truck Fuel 

- July 20

 £              40.03   £             8.00 

Outside fuel -

 July 20

 £            170.04   £            34.02 

Town Hall waste 

- July 20

 £              44.15   £             8.83 

Cemetery waste 

- July 20

 £              77.50   £            15.50 

 £       20,334.97   £          982.20   £         37,528.75 

Transfe

r

Unity Trust Bank From deposit to current - cover pymts

 n/a 

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

233.55 £               

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

719.69 £               

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

438.00 £               

Total Additional Income received by BACS

 £           6,215.71 

 £           7,373.40 

Monthly reclaim  £         1,190.45   £             2.10 

 £           1,192.55 

Museum - Telephone 721230  £              47.17   £             9.43 

 £                56.60 

Electricity

 - July 20

 £              73.00   £            14.60 

 £                87.60 

 £         1,237.62  £            11.53   £           1,249.15 

31-Jul-20

 £              138.72 

TOTAL

TOTAL

Watton TC

Sues News 

17-Jul-20



20-Jul-20

TOTAL

Museum

50.42 £                 

Total BACS

Items of expenditure to be reclaimed 

Bank Transfers 

834 T K Drakes BACS

Summary of Income - July 2020 

(market rents, allotment deposits, cemetery invoices, room rentals, loan payments etc)

845 BACS

815

Late Bills -

 received after agenda issued

Swaffham Service Station

 £              252.09 

Swaffham Town Council - Accounts for AUGUST 2020

Paid 

- 1st - 12th August Town Council meeting

To be authorised and paid 

- post 12th August 2020 Town Council meeting

Sub Total

 £           1,971.00 

Norfolk Pension Service

 £              336.48 

814

BACS

809

812

 £           4,815.93 

d/d Immervox 

(July 20)

Inland Revenue

Breckland Council 

 £           5,446.23 

d/d

Vodafone

Veolia BACS 846

 £              145.98 

d/d

813

BACS

[image: image2.emf]No

Payme

nt

Name Details Price VAT Total

793 Card Lloyds Bank Monthly credit card -

 Aug 20

3.00 £                  - £                

3.00 £                  

794 Card Displaypro PPE - Office Plastic screens 423.88 £              - £                

423.88 £               

795 Card White Hart Emergency Response Centre 300.00 £              - £                

300.00 £               

796 Card Amazon Town Hall - yard mirror 20.98 £                4.20 £              

25.17 £                 

797a Card Amazon PPE - face masks 22.40 £                - £                

22.40 £                 

797b Card Thermospan PPE - thermometers 39.99 £                - £                

39.99 £                 

798 Card DVLA Vehicleinformation.uk 5.95 £                  - £                

5.95 £                  

799 Card Amazon Batteries 9.32 £                  - £                

9.32 £                  

800 Card Amazon Paper towels 13.25 £                2.65 £              

15.90 £                 

801 Card Amazon Refuse Sacks 14.54 £                2.91 £              

17.45 £                 

802 Card Amazon Office whiteboard 19.15 £                3.83 £              

22.98 £                 

803 d/d Hitachi Truck Lease 

- Aug 20

 £            336.88   £            67.37 

404.25 £               

804 d/d SSE Southern Electric Public Toilets

 - electricity - July 20

 £            108.72   £             5.43 

114.15 £               

805 d/d SSE Southern Electric Town Hall 

- electricity - Q2 20

 £            588.92   £          117.78 

706.70 £               

806 d/d SSE Southern Electric Cemetery Chapel

 - electricity - July 20

 £              30.04   £             1.50 

31.54 £                 

807 d/d SSE SWALEC Buttercross

 - electricity - July 20

 £              77.96   £             3.89 

81.85 £                 

808 d/d SSE SWALEC Rec Ground Toilets

 - electricity - July 20

 £                   -     £                 -   

- £                    

Mobile Phone bills

 - July 20

 - Sue  £              21.01   £             4.20 

Mobile Phone bills

 - July 20 - Ruth

 £              21.01   £             4.20 

810 d/d WorldPay Monthly payment charges

 - July 20

 £              17.56   £             2.04 

19.60 £                 

 £         2,074.56   £          220.00   £           2,294.55 

811 BACS

Net Salaries

incl. staff travel expenses

Town Council salaries  £                   -   

 £         16,211.59 

Tax   £         1,798.20 

Employer National Insurance contribution  £         1,672.70 

Employee Nation Insurance contribution  £         1,345.03 

Employer Contribution  £         4,129.78 

Employee Contribution  £         1,316.45 

Town Hall - Rates  £         1,048.00   £                 -   

Market - Rates  £            349.00   £                 -   

Cemetery - Rates  £            190.00   £                 -   

Public Toilet - Rates   £            384.00   £                 -   

VOIP router & line - 720014 38.18 £                7.64 £              

Town Council - Fax & Broadband 720469  £              47.99   £             9.60 

Swaffham Heritage - Telephone 721230  £              47.17   £             9.43 

Town Council - Telephone 722922  £              87.61   £            17.52 

Town Council - Alarm 724968  £              13.00   £             2.60 

Town Wi-Fi - 336135  £              46.45   £             9.29 

816 Petty Cash

not required this month

 £                   -     £                 -   

 £                     -   

817 BACS Allotment Deposit Refund

A Taylor

 - SL30a

 £              40.00   £                 -   

 £                40.00 

818 BACS Allotment Deposit Refund

M Belcher 

- MF104

 £              40.00 

 £                40.00 

819 BACS APF Safety Services

Annual Fire Extingusher check  £            118.97   £            23.80 

 £              142.77 

820 BACS APG Sevices

Intruder alarm 

- annual service contract

 £            537.50   £          107.50 

 £              645.00 

821 BACS

Auditing Solutions Internal Audit 

- 2019/20

 £            445.00   £            89.00 

 £              534.00 

822 BACS Brook HR  HR Services

 - June 20

 £            400.20   £                 -   

 £              400.20 

823 BACS Countrywide Market Gazebos 

- May - July 20

 £            910.00   £          182.00 

 £           1,092.00 

824 BACS

EBC Pest Control Rec Ground - 

Toilets clean

 £              55.00   £                 -   

 £                55.00 

825  BACS

ICO Systems Anti Virus - monthly subscription  £                7.50   £             1.50 

 £                  9.00 

826 BACS JP Skips Cemetery skip

 £            137.50   £            27.50 

 £              165.00 

827 BACS K Lock maintenance Allotment gate lock

 £              30.00   £             6.00 

 £                36.00 

828 BACS Kevin Chapman Museum window sill replacement

 £            291.67   £            58.33 

 £              350.00 

829 BACS Lyreco Office stationery

 £              70.00   £            14.00 

 £                84.00 

830 BACS N Power Town  Hall Gas 

- Apr - May 20

 £              70.50   £                 -   

 £                70.50 

831 BACS Parker Planning Services Ban Centre 

- Consolation services

 £            360.00   £            72.00 

 £              432.00 

832 BACS Staff Expenses Claim 

Mobile phone expenses 

- Mar-July 20

 £                7.96   £             1.60 

 £                  9.56 

833 BACS Swaffham Heritage

TIC Sevice Level agreement 

- July 20 

 £         1,025.00   £                 -   

 £           1,025.00 

Office date points repairs

 £              73.10   £            14.62 

Town Hall Cellar batten holder

 £              42.50   £             8.50 

835 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Town Hall 

- July 20

 £            127.61   £                 -   

 £              127.61 

836 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Rec Ground 

- May /June 20

 £                3.91   £                 -   

 £                  3.91 

837 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Allotments SL1 - 

May /June 20

 £              79.23   £                 -   

 £                79.23 

838 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Allotments SL2 - 

May /June 20

 £              26.23   £                 -   

 £                26.23 

839 BACS WAVE/Anglian Water Allotments TH - 

May /June 20

 £              59.70   £                 -   

 £                59.70 

Sub Total

 £       19,547.20   £          882.43   £         36,641.21 

840 BACS B H Doors Town Hall automatic Door 

- annual service

 £            125.00   £            25.00 

 £              150.00 

841 BACS Brook HR HR Services 

- July 20

 £            135.00   £                 -   

 £              135.00 

842 BACS Cooleraid Drinking Water

 - July 20

 £              11.85   £             2.37 

 £                14.22 

843 BACS Swaffham Building Supplies Public Toilet - 

repairs 27th July

 £              30.25   £             6.05 

 £                36.30 

844 BACS Swaffham Museum Annual Insurance reclaim  £            153.95   £                 -   

 £              153.95 

Truck Fuel 

- July 20

 £              40.03   £             8.00 

Outside fuel -

 July 20

 £            170.04   £            34.02 

Town Hall waste 

- July 20

 £              44.15   £             8.83 

Cemetery waste 

- July 20

 £              77.50   £            15.50 

 £       20,334.97   £          982.20   £         37,528.75 

Transfe

r

Unity Trust Bank From deposit to current - cover pymts

 n/a 

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

233.55 £               

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

719.69 £               

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

438.00 £               

Total Additional Income received by BACS

 £           6,215.71 

 £           7,373.40 

Monthly reclaim  £         1,190.45   £             2.10 

 £           1,192.55 

Museum - Telephone 721230  £              47.17   £             9.43 

 £                56.60 

Electricity

 - July 20

 £              73.00   £            14.60 

 £                87.60 

 £         1,237.62  £            11.53   £           1,249.15 

31-Jul-20

 £              138.72 

TOTAL

TOTAL

Watton TC

Sues News 

17-Jul-20



20-Jul-20

TOTAL

Museum

50.42 £                 

Total BACS

Items of expenditure to be reclaimed 

Bank Transfers 

834 T K Drakes BACS

Summary of Income - July 2020 

(market rents, allotment deposits, cemetery invoices, room rentals, loan payments etc)

845 BACS

815

Late Bills -

 received after agenda issued

Swaffham Service Station

 £              252.09 

Swaffham Town Council - Accounts for AUGUST 2020

Paid 

- 1st - 12th August Town Council meeting

To be authorised and paid 

- post 12th August 2020 Town Council meeting

Sub Total

 £           1,971.00 

Norfolk Pension Service

 £              336.48 

814

BACS

809

812

 £           4,815.93 

d/d Immervox 

(July 20)

Inland Revenue

Breckland Council 

 £           5,446.23 

d/d

Vodafone

Veolia BACS 846

 £              145.98 

d/d

813

BACS


Public Participation

Mr Stan Sole asked to highlight 2 x comments and 3 questions as follows:

1. Comment: “There is a feeling that the General Public cannot be involved in Zoom meetings with the Town Council. However, this feeling has not been widely dispelled, although I have now had confirmation that the public can be present. I know there is still a box on the agenda which allows 15 minutes for the General Public’s questions, but the feeling is that this may be because of an oversight, so may I suggest that some notification of continued eligibility is published in the Swaffham Newsletter.”

The Town Clerk confirmed it would be highlighted in the Council section of the next  Newsletter.

2. Comment: “Green Britain Centre – which is not on the agenda as Due Diligence is still being carried out, I believe, and the matter is therefore “below the line!” However, I would like to say that during the several years I acted as a turbine tour guide, whenever it rained, several windows on the front sloping roof would leak and visitors had to be kept away from slippery floor areas underneath. Also, on particularly sunny days when the blinds should have been drawn over the windows, the computer control of the blinds very often – but not always – would not work. Any due diligence will surely have to take account of the likely cost involved in repairs to the leaking windows – which now will have become much higher owing to the GBC having been closed since June 2018 and, to my knowledge, no maintenance done in more than 2 years, and also replacing the outdated computer system and potentially rewriting the software for the blinds. The underfloor heating was not in the best of health either, or the boiler, fired by wood chips I believe, was not very functional. There is a school of thought, though, that “the building and environs should be a classed as a World Heritage site. It put Swaffham on the map with visitors from Europe and students up to postgraduate level. The gardens were part of it, with work on organic, no dig and carbon removal using biochar. The heritage orchard is keeping special rare fruit trees, mainly apple but also plum and gooseberry, for posterity. So, the town needs to keep some of these aspects alive to benefit from what they are inheriting, whilst making the most of the resources they have”.

This leads me to the question: what has happened with the fruit trees in the heritage orchard and garden please? If they have not been tended as they should have been, they must be well overgrown by now.”
The Town Clerk confirmed that there was a caretaker for the building who should be looking after the apple orchard and gardens. 

3. Question: “What progress has been made with signage for the Theatre Street Car Park? It was mentioned at the TAEC meeting on 4 August, but progress seems to be interminably slow and, dare I say it, typical of Local Government!!”
Cllr  Beech, a Committee member of the Transport Access and Environment Committee (TAEC), confirmed that she had spoken and emailed NCC Cllr Ed Colman however there were no dates as yet for delivery.

4. Question: “Pavement tables: what is the TC doing about the double rows of tables outside premises, please – in particular the Tutankhamun premises? – which are causing a hazard to disabled pedestrians. Should Lindsay and I approach the owner again? Or will the TC do something e.g. send something in writing or make a personal visit?”
5. Question: “TAEC is waiting for a meeting with NCC officials on the traffic problems of Swaffham, in particular a feasibility study for a future relief road. Swaffham is effectively blocked by heavy traffic, including HGVs, every Friday and weekend. Yet when this was raised at TAEC last week, the Councillor's response was reported as “There's nothing to talk about”. How can Ed Colman justify this attitude to Swaffham residents?”
Cllr Anscombe confirmed that all issues raised in the recent TAEC meeting on 4th August had been minuted and actions were currently in progress.
Norfolk County Council Report  - Cllr E Colman

Councils launch major tourism sector support package

In a major investment to support one of Norfolk’s key industries, council and business leaders have agreed to fund a £2.225m tourism sector support package from the Norfolk Strategic Fund. The project, led by Norfolk County Council in partnership with all seven district councils and Visit East of England, is being put in place to help the tourism sector to recover from the impact of COVID-19.

The project aims to make Norfolk as safe as possible for both visitors to the county and local residents. Funding will be allocated to each District Council and to Visit East of England and will be used to help create a quality visitor experience whilst maintaining key Public Health messages to ensure we continue to keep COVID-19 figures as low as possible.

The package will support the ongoing work being undertaken at a regional and national level with VisitBritain and VisitEngland in seeking to become a Tourism Zone and to develop a sustainable, year-round visitor offer. Immediate activity will include improving the presentation, cleanliness and hygiene of key locations and communication with visitors in advance and, for example through marshalling. A small grants programme is being developed for businesses to support the costs of adapting to the ‘new normal’ and to make the changes needed to extend the season.
New service to support people fleeing domestic abuse in Norfolk

Norfolk County Council has allocated an additional £200,000 to support people fleeing domestic abuse in Norfolk access temporary accommodation.

The Council has commissioned the independent charity Leeway to provide the additional capacity over 12 months, starting from Monday 27 July and running through to 30 June 2021, to cover a recovery period post pandemic. This funding will see 3 additional posts created, as well as suitable temporary accommodation purchased and basic food and toiletry provision for service users.
Work starts on £22m highway improvements across Norfolk

Work has started on one of the largest schemes made possible by the £22m highway funding for Norfolk that the Department for Transport announced in May.

Norfolk received more than any other local authority in the East of England for maintenance and repairs to the county’s roads, bridges, pavements and cycle paths. The maintenance work will not only repair roads but help to prevent potholes opening-up.

Breakdown of spend and key schemes:

· Bridges £2.2m

· Great Yarmouth Haven Bridge (mechanical and electrical repairs) £1.2m

· Smallburgh A149 Wayford Bridge 279,500

· Traffic signals £165,000

Road surfacing

A Roads £2.55m

· A140 Norwich - Boundary Road across A140 £163,284

· A140 Norwich - Sweet Briar Road, Drayton Road to Hellesdon Hall Road £159,350

· A140 Norwich - Ipswich Road junction Hall Lane £224,556

· A1076 King’s Lynn A1076 northern entrance to QE2 £30,000

· A1122 Downham Market - approach to Level crossing £140,000

· A148 King’s Lynn - Blackfriars Road £53,200

· A140 Horsford - A140 Dumbell Roundabout south of Broadland Northway £182,000

· A140 Scole- A140 roundabout £172,873

· A140 Dickleborough - A140 roundabout £74,249

· A148 King’s Lynn - Lynn Road pedestrian crossing £72,000

· A1066 Roydon - Stanley Road £143,000

· A11 Cringleford - A11 junction, A47 roundabout £103,002

· A1064 Acle - New Road (A47 to Old Road) £115,709

B roads £2.5m

· B1332 Poringland - through village £520,000

· B1159 Stalham - Steeping stone lane £165,000

· B1145 Billingford - The Street £320,000

· B1112 Methwold - Stoke Road £170,000

· B1113 Carleton Rode - The Turnpike £47,000

· B1111 Garboldisham The Street £34,000

· B1155 Stanhoe - Burnham Road £26,000

· B1110 Wood Norton - junction C335 Stibbard Road £36,000

· B1110 Wood Norton - junction C331 Fulmodestone / Hindolveston Road £36,000

· B1110 Swanton Novers - junction C637 £36,000

C and unclassified (U) roads £3.55m

· Fen road repairs

· Outwell - Mullicourt Road, A1122 to Angle Road £60,000

· Outwell - Pincushion Road, A1122 to end £43,000

· Upwell - Cock Fen Road, Flint House Road to end £65,000

· Southery - Sedge Fen Road £178,000

· Marshall St James - Black Drove £171,000

· Wiggenhall St Mary Magdalen - Fen Road £54,000

· Wiggenhall St Mary Magdalen - Mill Road £57,000

· King’s Lynn Saddlebow - Thiefgate Lane / Low Rd 253,000

Machine patching/edge strengthening/haunching £2.4m

· Surface dressing £650,000

· Drainage £1.2m

Other

· Signs replacement £750,000, lining £350,000, cat’s eyes £350,000

· Pavements / cycleways (details on locations tbc) £1.5m

· Passenger Transport £180,000
Breckland District Council Report – Cllr D Wickerson
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